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MINUTES OF THE ERCOT TECHNICAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE (TAC) MEETING


�
ERCOT Austin Office


Austin, Texas


January 8, 2004





Chair Beth Garza called the meeting to order on January 8, 2004 at 9:35 a.m.





Attendance:





Burkhalter, Bob�
ABB�
Guest�
�
Dreyfus, Mark�
AEN�
Member�
�
Bender, Don�
AEP�
RMS Chair�
�
Ross, Richard�
AEP�
Member�
�
Helton, Bob�
ANP�
Member/WMS Chair�
�
Nagahara, Seiya�
APX�
Guest�
�
Robinson, Oscar�
Austin White Lime Company�
Member�
�
Doggett, Trip�
Benchmark Power Consulting, Inc.�
Guest�
�
Holligan, Jeff�
BP�
Member�
�
Lenox, Hugh�
Brazos Electric Cooperative�
Member�
�
Daniels, Howard�
CenterPoint Energy�
Guest�
�
Houston, John�
CenterPoint Energy�
Member�
�
Pieniazek, Adrian�
CenterPoint Energy�
Guest�
�
Reid, Walter�
Cielo�
Guest�
�
Waters, Garry�
Competitive Assets�
Guest�
�
Greer, Clayton�
Constellation Power Source�
Guest�
�
Brown, Jeff�
Coral Power�
Member�
�
Hughes, Hal�
Covington Consulting�
Guest�
�
Barrow, Les�
CPS�
Member�
�
Darnell, David A.�
CPS�
ROS Chair�
�
Mays, Sharon�
Denton�
Member�
�
Day, Smith�
Direct Energy�
Guest�
�
Huddleston, Barry�
Dynegy�
Guest�
�
Striedel, James�
Entergy Solutions�
Member�
�
Anderson, Troy�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Bojorquez, Bill�
ERCOT �
Staff�
�
Day, Betty�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Egger, Scott�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Galvin, Jim�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Grimm, Larry�
ERCOT �
Staff�
�
Gruber, Richard�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Jones, Sam�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Mereness, Matt�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Mickey, Joel�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Moseley, Cheryl�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Seybold, Lacy�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Walker, Mark�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Wallace, Steve�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Cunningham, Mike�
Exelon�
Member�
�
Trenary, Michelle�
First Choice Power�
Member�
�
Garza, Beth�
FPL Energy�
Member/TAC Chair�
�
Ramon, Greg�
Frontera�
Guest�
�
Peck, Bob�
LCRA�
Guest�
�
Piland, Dudley�
LCRA�
Member�
�
Wittmeyer, Bob�
Longhorn Power�
Member�
�
Stockstill, Dottie�
Mirant�
Guest�
�
Herrera, John�
MVEC�
Member�
�
Brazell, James�
Nealelaw�
Guest�
�
Lozano, Rafael�
PSEG Texgen I�
Member�
�
Adib, Parviz�
PUCT�
Guest�
�
Gresham, Kevin�
Reliant Resources�
PRS Chair�
�
Meyer, John�
Reliant Resources�
Member�
�
Zake, Diana�
Reliant Resources�
Guest�
�
McClendon, Shannon�
Residential Consumers�
Member�
�
Shumate, Walt�
Shumate & Associates�
Guest�
�
Comstock, Read�
Strategic Energy�
Member/TAC Vice Chair�
�
MacDonald, Amy�
TCE�
Member�
�
Eddleman, Neil�
Texas Energy Assoc. for Marketers�
Guest�
�
Oldham, Phillip�
TIEC�
Guest�
�
Seymour, Cesar�
Tractebel Energy�
Guest�
�
Downey, Marty�
Tri Eagle Energy�
Member�
�
Smith, Mark�
TXI�
Guest�
�
Jones, Brad�
TXU�
Member�
�






The following Proxies were held:





Randy Jones – Held by Bob Helton


Dan Wilkerson – Held by Sharon Mays


Chris Albrecht – Held by Shannon McClendon


Laurie Pappas – Held by Shannon McClendon


Henry Wood – Held by John Herrera








Antitrust Admonition





Beth Garza reviewed the ERCOT Antitrust Admonition.  








Introductions





Being the first TAC Meeting of 2004, TAC Representatives each introduced themselves.      








Election of TAC Chair and Vice Chair for 2004





Beth Garza noted that a TAC Chair and Vice-Chair needed to be elected for 2004.  Larry Grimm opened the floor to nominations for Chair. 





Jeff Holligan nominated Beth Garza





A motion was made by Brad Jones and seconded by John Herrera to close the nominations and elect Beth Garza as Chair of the TAC for 2004 by acclamation.  The motion was approved by a unanimous voice vote.





Beth Garza then opened the floor to nominations for Vice-Chair.





Bob Helton nominated Read Comstock





A motion was made by Brad Jones and seconded by John Houston to close the nominations and elect Read Comstock as Vice Chair of the TAC for 2004 by acclamation.  The motion was approved by a unanimous voice vote.








ERCOT Board Update





Beth Garza reported on the activities of the Board.  The Board met on December 16th in conjunction with the ERCOT Annual Meeting.  Mike Greene and Bob Manning were elected as Chair and Vice Chair of the Board of Directors, respectively.  





The Board approved the proposed exit strategy for B.M. Davis and also approved PRRs 436, 451, 466, 474, and 475.  





For details, the draft minutes of the December 16, 2003 ERCOT Board Meeting are, or will be, posted on the ERCOT Web Site.  The next Board Meeting (Board retreat) is scheduled for January 20-21, 2004.








Approval of the December 4, 2003 TAC Meeting Minutes





A motion was made by Shannon McClendon and seconded by Bob Helton to approve the draft December 4, 2003 TAC Meeting Minutes as amended.  The motion was approved by a unanimous voice vote.


 





Retail Market Subcommittee (RMS) Report (see Attachment)





Don Bender reported on the activities of the RMS.  The RMS met on December 11th.  Bender provided a Texas SET 2.0 Update.  The Move-In/Move-Out (MIMO) Project continues to target an August 2004 implementation date.  Bender reviewed the major tasks the Market Coordination Team is currently focusing on for the August 2004 implementation. It was noted that status reporting is how ERCOT and the RMS monitors the Retail Market’s progress.  Without timely and accurate reporting, ERCOT and the RMS are in the dark as to the readiness of the Retail Market to test and implement the Stacking Solutions.  Up to now, less than 30% of the CRs have been providing status reports.  





Bender also discussed customer cancels.  Bender reported that ERCOT determined in August 2003 that there was an issue with the manual processing tool related to the cancel by customer objection process.  ERCOT was unable to confirm that 972 cancel transactions were sent to the TDSPs.  This problem spans from August 2002 to July 2003.  The RMS is reviewing the Market’s progress in resolving these problems.  Bender reported that as of today, less than 100 ESI IDs remain unresolved and are represented by 9 FasTrak Issues.  At its December 2003 meeting, the RMS gave these CRs until the end of January 2004 to resolve the remaining problems or the RMS will bring the issue to the February 2004 TAC Meeting for closure.  Bender reported that the RMS suggested that if necessary, the TAC will be asked to determine which CR owns the customer and when that ownership began.  TAC Representatives discussed concerns that the TAC and the Board were not previously informed about these issues.  Furthermore, several TAC Representatives stated that the affected customers needed to be involved in the process and involved in the resolutions of these problems.  Discussion included debate for what should be considered in resolving these issues, including the REP of Record in the ERCOT database during the disputed time, the affect of prices on consumers during the disputed period, and the customer’s choice of REP.  The TAC discussed the issue at length and whether the affected customers should be asked what they want and if there are records available in ERCOT Systems.  It was noted that the PUCT should be engaged and that the CRs should resolve the issues amongst themselves.  The RMS was asked to provide additional information at the next TAC Meeting, including the customer classes involved, the number of customers per class, the demand and energy of each class involved, and resolution options if necessary for the TAC to consider.  The TAC also asked the RMS for information on the PUCT’s involvement in these issues.           





Bender then discussed transaction cleanup efforts.  The RMS established a target of January 31, 2004 to resolve the FasTrak Day-To-Day Issues.  The purpose of this target is to bring closure to “older problem” transactions before another list of “problem” transactions is created for 2004.





Betty Day briefly reviewed the status of the 727 Extract Files.  





For details, the RMS Meeting Minutes are posted on the ERCOT Website.  The next RMS Meeting is scheduled for January 14th.








Wholesale Market Subcommittee (WMS) Report (see Attachment)





Bob Helton reported on the activities of the WMS.  The WMS met last on December 15th.  The WMS discussed the credit implications of PRR 404 and has been working with the Credit Working Group.  This PRR provides for the procurement of Balancing Energy Service (BES) from ERCOT and expands the functionality of Relaxed Balanced Schedules by allowing Market Participants to schedule generation via ERCOT.  Helton discussed the status and some of the details of PRR 404, including the incremental collateral calculation, price, volume, daily monitoring and weekly true-up, and resource and load imbalance.  ERCOT will monitor daily and calculate weekly an incremental net Resource and Load Imbalance liability.  Helton also reviewed the scheduling procedure and responded to several questions.  





Helton also briefly reviewed some of the WMS accomplishments in 2003.





For details, the WMS Meeting Minutes are posted on the ERCOT Website.  The next WMS Meeting is scheduled for January 22nd.  








Reliability and Operations Subcommittee (ROS) Report (see Attachment)





David Darnell reported on the activities of the ROS.  The ROS met on December 10th and is recommending the following OGRR for TAC approval:  





OGRR 140 – Remedial Action Plan (RAP) and Special Protection Scheme (SPS) Coordination:  Updates Operating Guides’ RAP/SPS Criteria to be consistent with the coordination and review requirements found in the ERCOT System Planning Procedures.  Also corrects out-of-date section references and rearranges sections for clarity.





A motion was made by Bob Helton and seconded by Les Barrow to approve OGRR 140 as recommended by the ROS and PRS.  The motion was approved by a unanimous voice vote.





The TAC discussed the need for a process to fairly and appropriately apply SPSs.  It was also noted that an ERCOT Workshop would be conducted on the Oncor Northeast Congestion Management Proposal (SPS), as well as to discuss the general issue of SPSs, on January 12th.  The workshop would allow for open discussion of the policy implications of SPSs (economics versus reliability).  The TAC will discuss the need for a global strategy for the use of SPSs and RAPs in ERCOT at its February meeting.  It was suggested that the TAC also address compensation issues associated with an SPS due to a mis-operation.     





The ROS discussed draft OGRR language to incorporate the Reactive Standards into the ERCOT Operating Guides.  A review was provided of the approved Reactive Standards and the parts of the document that will be incorporated in the draft OGRR.  The ROS discussed possible comments or changes to PRR 473 and agreed that individual ROS Representatives should submit comments if they so wish.





For details, the ROS Meeting Minutes are posted on the ERCOT Website.  OGRRs can be viewed or downloaded at http://www.ercot.com/AboutERCOT/PublicDisclosure/OpGuideRev.htm.  The next ROS Meeting is scheduled for January 15th. 








Protocol Revisions Subcommittee (PRS) Report (see Attachment)





Kevin Gresham reported on the activities of the PRS.  The PRS met on December 18th.  Gresham discussed the following PRRs recommended for approval by the PRS: 





PRR 404 – Energy Procured from ERCOT:  The proposed effective date is upon filling ERCOT staffing requirements.  No impacts expected to ERCOT computer systems, however, testing is in progress which will determine if issues exist; testing should conclude in early January; impacts staffing (0.5 FTE) and business practices; if used infrequently has minimal impact on operating practices (if commonly used, could result in depletion of Balancing Energy Services and result in under-generation).  This PRR provides for the procurement of Balancing Energy from ERCOT and expands the functionality of Relaxed Balanced Schedules by allowing Market Participants to schedule generation via ERCOT.  The PRS voted to recommend approval of this PRR after making suggested modifications and noting that approval was contingent upon an analysis of credit issues to be presented to the TAC along with the PRS Recommendation Report.  





PRR 461 – Confidentiality Exceptions for Reliability Analysis:  The proposed effective date is February 1, 2004.  No impacts to ERCOT computer systems; minor impacts to staffing when confidentiality agreements are executed or reviewed; no business process impacts under current scope of analysis; no operating practices impacts.  This PRR revises Section 1.3.6, item (10) to allow Market Participants’ Protected Information for the purposes of developing analyses of system events. The PRS voted to recommend approval of this PRR after making suggested modifications.  





PRR 467 – Elaboration on the Notice of Resettlement:  The proposed effective date is February 1, 2004.  No impact to ERCOT computer systems; minimal impacts to staffing that can be absorbed with current staffing levels; minor impacts to business processes; no impact to operating practices.  This PRR provides more clarity and structure to the notice of resettlement and clarifies the details to be provided on that notice.  The PRS voted to recommend approval of this after making suggested modifications.  





PRR 469 – Compliance for Competitive Metering:  The proposed effective date is February 1, 2004.  Clarification of Protocols only; no impact on ERCOT computer systems, staffing, or operating practices; minor impacts on business processes to reflect current processes and current PUCT Substantive Rules.  This PRR addresses the responsibilities of TDSPs, ERCOT, and Competitive Retailers related to sampling, Time of Use schedules, and Direct Load Control.  This PRR reflects corrections made to comply with Competitive Metering and PUCT Project No. 25516, Load Profiling and Load Research Rulemaking.  The PRS voted to recommend approval of this PRR after making suggested modifications.  





PRR 470 – System Fuel Availability:  The proposed effective date is February 1, 2004; no ERCOT computer systems, staffing, or business process impacts; minor operating practices impacts to update notice procedures related to fuel issues.  This PRR adds new wording to the existing language in Section 5 to include fuel availability as a concern for an emergency condition.  The PRS voted to recommend approval of this PRR after making suggested modifications.  





PRR 471 – NIDR to IDR Default Profile Scaling:  The proposed effective date is upon system implementation.  Impacts ERCOT computer systems (Lodestar changes to address logic for missing meter data – considered a minor project); no significant staffing impacts or business process impacts upon system implementation; no manual workarounds identified; no impacts to operating practices.  When an ESI ID changes meters and profile ID assignment (from a NIDR to an IDR meter), the IDR data is likely to be an over-statement of Load for the ESI ID.  This PRR scales the IDR default profile based on the load of the last NIDR readings to reduce the variance in estimation of initial and final settlement.  The PRS voted to recommend approval of this PRR as submitted and assigned a Priority of 1.1 to it.  





PRR 473 – Reactive Standards:  The proposed effective date is February 1, 2004.  Minor ERCOT computer system impacts (less than 40 hours to provide initial coding and set up for compliance using IT support); impacts staffing, however, 2004 budget includes additional FTEs to provide support relative to reactive power activities in both Compliance and System Planning; impacts business processes to increase reporting, auditing, and investigation activities; no impact on operations.  This PRR conforms the Protocols to the Reactive Standards adopted by the TAC and includes a specific payment mechanism for induction generators that elect to make a payment in lieu of meeting the installed standard.  The PRS voted to recommend approval of this PRR after making suggested modifications.  





Gresham also reported that the following PRRs were withdrawn by the submitter at the December PRS Meeting:





PRR 293 – Uncontrollable Renewable Resources:  This PRR was withdrawn after the recommendation for approval of PRR 426 which covers the same topic.





PRR 455 – Liability for QSE Default on Obligations to ERCOT and Responsibility for ERCOT Administration Fee:  This PRR was withdrawn in favor of the submission of two new PRRs, PRR 481 and PRR 482, which split the topics of the original PRR as directed by the Board.





A motion was made by Bob Wittmeyer and seconded by Sharon Mays that the TAC endorse the PRS recommendation to withdraw PRRs 293 and 455.  The motion was approved by a unanimous voice vote.





Sam Jones discussed how ERCOT intended to implement PRR 470 and why ERCOT supports the PRR.  It was suggested that ERCOT develop a formalized procedure to ensure that the information it receives is accurate and reflects actual Market conditions.  The TAC discussed scenarios where there might be gas curtailments and the possibility of “gaming”.  Jones discussed the conditions when ERCOT might use this information to declare an emergency and that this situation occurs very infrequently.  A motion was made by Sharon Mays and seconded by Bob Wittmeyer that the TAC approve PRR 470 as recommended by the PRS.  The motion was approved by a 24 to 5 vote. 





A motion was made by Shannon McClendon and seconded by Bob Helton that the TAC approve PRRs 467, 469, and 471 as recommended by the PRS.  The motion was approved by a unanimous voice vote. 





Related to PRR 461, the TAC discussed membership on the ROS Working Groups regarding the confidentiality of any sensitive information and data and the need for participation and an open process.  A motion was made by Shannon McClendon and seconded by Bob Wittmeyer that the TAC approve PRR 461 as recommended by the PRS.  The motion was approved by a 26 to 1 vote with 2 abstentions. 





Richard Ross, Rafael Lozano, and Bob Helton reviewed details of PRR 404.  The TAC discussed at length and it was noted that the comments submitted by ERCOT on PRR 404 included comments from the Credit Working Group.  A number of concerns were expressed about the PRR.  It was noted that ERCOT fully supports this PRR and that it gives ERCOT more information.  A motion was made by Les Barrow and seconded by Bob Helton that the TAC approve PRR 404 as recommended by the PRS and that the recommendation be made to the ERCOT Board that PRR 404 be approved including the ERCOT recommended changes dated January 6, 2004.  The motion was approved with 2 abstentions.  





Beth Garza reviewed the history of PRR 473.  It was noted that comments on PRR 473 had been received from Oncor and AEP.  Richard Ross discussed concerns with the language in Section 6.5.7.1(7) and requested that the language be replaced with language suggested by AEP in comments submitted on December 12, 2003.  The TAC discussed the accuracy and validity of the dollar values in Section 6.5.7.1(7) at length.  PRR 473 allows wind generators to make a payment in lieu of providing voltage support.  Parviz Adib expressed concern that these payments go to the QSEs with no requirement to pass them on to the loads.  There was some discussion that this issue be reviewed and these payments should ultimately go to the LSEs or placed in an account to purchase and install voltage support equipment.  Bob Helton noted that a WMS Task Force is reviewing compensation issues related to Generation Resources. Beth Garza declared PRR 473 urgent.  Shannon McClendon objected to the PRR being declared urgent.  A motion was then made by Brad Jones and seconded by John Houston that the TAC approve PRR 473 as recommended by the PRS and including Oncor’s comments dated December 16, 2003 and changes to Section 6.5.7.1(7) provided by AEP on December 12, 2003.  The motion failed.  A motion was then made by Shannon McClendon and seconded by Dudley Piland that the TAC remand PRR 473 back to the PRS.  The motion was approved by a unanimous voice vote.     





For details, the PRS Meeting Minutes are posted on the ERCOT Website.  PRRs can be viewed or downloaded at http://www.ercot.com/AboutERCOT/PublicDisclosure/ProtocolRev.htm.  The next PRS Meeting is scheduled for January 23rd.








Operations Update





Sam Jones reported on activities in ERCOT Operations.  Jones reported that all RMR Contracts were successfully renewed for this year.  Jones also noted that no reliability or operational incidents have occurred recently.    





Jones reported that he has polled five ISOs on accuracy standards related to their State Estimators.  Two replies have been received.  Jones also briefly discussed the status of the investigation of the August 14, 2003 Northeast Blackout.  The status of the development of and balloting on NERC Standards was also briefly discussed.        





Brad Jones suggested that a Regional Operation Review Process be developed that is similar to the Regional Planning Review Process with the primary responsibility to investigate issues related to constraints and congestion, and other operating issues as they occur.  Sam Jones concurred and agreed to coordinate and facilitate the process.  The TAC discussed how ERCOT might be subdivided into regions, how often the group(s) would meet, examples of issues that could be reviewed, and the interaction with the appropriate Regional Planning Group(s).  ERCOT Staff agreed to develop a proposal and distribute to the TAC for consideration at the February TAC Meeting.  The subcommittees were asked to develop a list of “hot spots” also for review by the TAC at its February meeting.              








Texas Nodal Team (TNT) Update (see Attachment)





Trip Doggett reported on the activities of the TNT.  The TNT met last on January 7th.  Doggett reported that the TNT Website is live and populated with a calendar showing all future TNT General Meetings thru March 2004 and Concept Group Meetings thru February 2004.  All TNT presentations and white papers are also posted for future reference.  All Concept Groups are actively meeting.  The focus of future TNT General Meetings will be away from education and toward resolution of Market design issues.





Doggett reported on the votes taken at TNT Meetings since the last TAC Meeting.  The TNT approved the Cost Benefit RFP.  Doggett also reviewed the status of the Day-Ahead Market Model Design and what would be presented at the January Board Meeting.  Two compromise proposals have been presented.  





The next TNT Meeting is scheduled for January 20th.  Meeting dates and locations for General Sessions as well as for Concept Groups are posted at http://www.ercot.com/calendar/cal.cfm?calyear=2004.


     





Market Participant Survey Process Update (see Attachment)





Richard Gruber provided an update on the Market Participant Survey Process.  At the December meeting, the TAC discussed Market Participant participation related to the survey development.  Concern was expressed about the possible lack of Market Participant input.  Gruber reviewed the survey objectives, survey development process, project plan, and plans for the survey output.      








Future TAC Meetings





The next TAC Meeting is scheduled for February 5, 2004 from 9:30 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. to be held at the ERCOT Austin Office.  Additional TAC Meetings are scheduled on March 4th and April 8th.








There being no further business, Beth Garza adjourned the meeting at 3:55 p.m. on January 8, 2004.
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